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               BRAD MANTEL 
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   JULIO FOLHADELLA, Buzzi Unicem 
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            1                    P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N- G-S 
 
            2            MS. MCCONNELL:  Good morni ng.  My name is  
 
            3      Sheila McConnell, and I am the d irector of the  
 
            4      Office of Standards, Regulations  and Variances  
 
            5      for the Mine Safety and Health A dministration.  I  
 
            6      am the moderator for this public  hearing on  
 
            7      MSHA's proposed rule on examinat ions of working  
 
            8      places in metal and nonmetal min es, which was  
 
            9      published in the Federal Registe r on September  
 
           10      12, 2017.  On behalf of our Acti ng Assistant  
 
           11      Secretary for MSHA, Wayne Palmer , I welcome all  
 
           12      of you here today and thank you for your  
 
           13      attendance and participation.   
 
           14            The purpose of this hearin g is to receive  
 
           15      information from the public that  will help MSHA  
 
           16      evaluate the proposed rule that would make  
 
           17      limited changes to the Agency's January 2017  
 
           18      final rule on examinations of wo rking places in  
 
           19      metal and nonmetal mines.  This is the last of  
 
           20      our four public hearings.  The f irst was held on  
 
           21      October 24th at MSHA headquarter s in Arlington,  
 
           22      Virginia, the second on Thursday , October 26th in  
 
           23      Salt Lake City, and the third on  Tuesday, October  
 
           24      31st in Birmingham, Alabama.   
 
           25            I would like to introduce the members of  
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            1      our panel.  We have Kevin Strick lin to my right,  
 
            2      Acting Administrator for Metal a nd Nonmetal Mine  
 
            3      Safety and Health, and on my lef t, Brad Mantel  
 
            4      from the Office of the Solicitor .   
 
            5            These hearings are conduct ed in an informal  
 
            6      manner.  Formal rules of evidenc e do not apply.   
 
            7      The hearing panel may ask questi ons of speakers,  
 
            8      and speakers may ask questions o f the panel.   
 
            9      Speakers and other attendees may  present  
 
           10      information to the court reporte r for the  
 
           11      rulemaking record.  MSHA will ac cept comments and  
 
           12      other information for the record  from any  
 
           13      interested party, including thos e not presenting  
 
           14      oral statements.  We ask everyon e in attendance  
 
           15      to sign the attendance sheet.   
 
           16            Before we start, I would l ike to provide a  
 
           17      little background.  On January 2 3, 2017, MSHA  
 
           18      published a final rule on examin ations of working  
 
           19      places in metal and nonmetal min es.  The  
 
           20      effective date of the final rule  was stayed until  
 
           21      June 2, 2018.  This January 2017  final rule,  
 
           22      which strengthens and improves M SHA's existing  
 
           23      requirements for metal and nonme tal examinations  
 
           24      of working places, requires a mi ne operator to:   
 
           25            Have a competent person ex amine each  
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            1      working place at least once each  shift before  
 
            2      miners begin work in that place;   
 
            3            Promptly notify miners in affected areas of  
 
            4      any conditions that may adversel y affect their  
 
            5      safety or health;  
 
            6            Promptly initiate action t o correct the  
 
            7      adverse conditions;  
 
            8            Withdraw all persons from affected areas  
 
            9      when alerted to any conditions t hat may present  
 
           10      imminent danger, until the dange r is abated; 
 
           11            Create an examination reco rd before the end  
 
           12      of each shift that includes the name of the  
 
           13      person conducting the examinatio n, the date of  
 
           14      the examination, location of all  areas examined,  
 
           15      and description of each conditio n found that may  
 
           16      adversely affect the safety or h ealth of miners.   
 
           17      The record must also include, or  be supplemented  
 
           18      to include, the dates of correct ive actions  
 
           19      taken;  
 
           20            Maintain records for at le ast one year,  
 
           21      make such records available for inspection by  
 
           22      MSHA and miners' representatives , and provide  
 
           23      copies upon request. 
 
           24            The January 2017 rule reta ins several  
 
           25      existing concepts, definitions a nd  
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            1      responsibilities, such as the de finition of  
 
            2      competent person and working pla ce, the  
 
            3      conditions that may present an i mminent danger,  
 
            4      and the retention and availabili ty of examination  
 
            5      records. 
 
            6            For example, the term comp etent person  
 
            7      continues to be defined as a per son having  
 
            8      abilities and experience that fu lly qualify him  
 
            9      to perform the duty to which he is assigned.  A  
 
           10      working place continues to be de fined as any  
 
           11      place in or about a mine where w ork is being  
 
           12      performed.   
 
           13            On September 12, 2017, MSH A published a  
 
           14      proposed rule that would make li mited changes to  
 
           15      the January 2017 final rule.  Th e limited changes  
 
           16      being considered would require t hat:   
 
           17            An examination of a workin g place must be  
 
           18      conducted before work begins or,  as miners begin  
 
           19      work in that place.  The January  2017 final rule  
 
           20      requires the examination be made  before miners  
 
           21      begin work in the working place.    
 
           22            The proposed change would provide operators  
 
           23      additional flexibility in schedu ling the working  
 
           24      place examination by allowing mi ners to enter a  
 
           25      working place at the same time t hat a competent  
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            1      person conducts the examination.   However, as  
 
            2      noted in the preamble to the pro posed rule, MSHA  
 
            3      intends that the examination be conducted in a  
 
            4      time frame sufficient to assure that any adverse  
 
            5      conditions be identified and cor rected before  
 
            6      miners are exposed.   
 
            7            Like the January 2017 fina l rule, the  
 
            8      proposed rule would continue to permit mine  
 
            9      operators with consecutive shift s, or those that  
 
           10      operate on a 24-hour, 365-day ba sis, to conduct  
 
           11      the examination for the next shi ft at the end of  
 
           12      the previous shift.  As stated i n the January  
 
           13      2017 final rule, however, becaus e conditions in  
 
           14      mines can change, MSHA expects t hat operators  
 
           15      will conduct examinations at a t ime sufficiently  
 
           16      close to the start of the next s hift to minimize  
 
           17      miners' potential exposure to co nditions that may  
 
           18      adversely affect their safety or  health.   
 
           19            And second, the examinatio n record must  
 
           20      include descriptions of adverse conditions that  
 
           21      are not corrected promptly, and the dates of  
 
           22      corrective actions for these con ditions. 
 
           23            The January 2017 final rul e requires that  
 
           24      each adverse condition be docume nted in the  
 
           25      examination record.  The propose d rule, however,  
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            1      would reduce the mine operator's  record keeping  
 
            2      burden by requiring that the exa mination record  
 
            3      include a description only of ea ch adverse  
 
            4      condition that is not promptly c orrected.  A  
 
            5      similar conforming change would require that the  
 
            6      examination record include the d ates of  
 
            7      corrective actions for only thos e adverse conditions  
 
            8      that are not corrected promptly.   Therefore,  
 
            9      under the proposed rule, when ad verse conditions  
 
           10      are corrected promptly, there wo uld be no  
 
           11      requirement that the examination  record include  
 
           12      descriptions either of those con ditions that --  
 
           13      either of those corrected advers e conditions or  
 
           14      of corrective action dates for t hose conditions.   
 
           15      MSHA interprets the term promptl y to mean before  
 
           16      miners are potentially exposed t o adverse  
 
           17      conditions.   
 
           18            The proposed rule would no t change any  
 
           19      other information to be included  in the  
 
           20      examination record as specified in the January  
 
           21      2017 final rule.   
 
           22            We are requesting comments  and information  
 
           23      from the mining community only o n these limited  
 
           24      changes in the proposed rule; th at is, the timing  
 
           25      of the working place examination  and documenting  
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            1      adverse conditions and correctiv e action dates in  
 
            2      the examination record, and how these proposed  
 
            3      changes may affect the safety an d health of  
 
            4      miners.   
 
            5            We also request comments o n all cost and  
 
            6      benefit estimates presented in t he preamble to  
 
            7      the proposed rule, and on the da ta and  
 
            8      assumptions the Agency used to d evelop these  
 
            9      estimates.  This includes the Ag ency's  
 
           10      assumptions on the number of ins tances adverse  
 
           11      conditions are promptly correcte d, and time saved  
 
           12      by not requiring these corrected  conditions to be  
 
           13      included in the record. 
 
           14            As you address the propose d limited changes  
 
           15      either in your testimony today o r in your written  
 
           16      comments, please be specific.  S pecific  
 
           17      information and supporting ratio nale helps MSHA  
 
           18      produce a final rule that is res ponsive to the  
 
           19      needs and concerns of the stakeh older community.   
 
           20            MSHA will make available a  verbatim  
 
           21      transcript of this public hearin g approximately  
 
           22      two weeks from the completion of  the hearing.   
 
           23      You may view the transcripts of all public  
 
           24      hearings and comments on our web site at msha.gov  
 
           25      and on regulations.gov.   
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            1            If you have a copy of your  testimony,  
 
            2      please give a copy and any submi ssions to the  
 
            3      court reporter so that these can  be appended to  
 
            4      the hearing transcripts.  Follow ing this public  
 
            5      hearing, you may also submit add itional comments  
 
            6      using one of the methods identif ied in the  
 
            7      Addresses section of the propose d rule.  All  
 
            8      comments must be received by Mon day, November 13,  
 
            9      2017.   
 
           10            Again, if you haven't sign ed the attendance  
 
           11      sheet, please do so. 
 
           12            Please be advised that on October 5, 2017,  
 
           13      MSHA published a final rule to s tay the effective  
 
           14      date of the January 2017 Examina tions rule to  
 
           15      June 2, 2018.  This delay will a llow MSHA  
 
           16      additional time and flexibility to provide  
 
           17      compliance assistance to industr y, and training  
 
           18      to stakeholders and MSHA inspect ors on the final  
 
           19      requirements.  Meanwhile, MSHA w ill continue to  
 
           20      enforce the rule you've all been  working under so  
 
           21      far.   
 
           22            So with that, I would like  to introduce our  
 
           23      first speaker, Eric Dolan, New E nterprise Stone  
 
           24      and Lime.  Mr. Dolan, for the re cord, could you  
 
           25      restate your name for the court reporter, and  
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            1      spell your name and your organiz ation's name?  
 
            2            MR. DOLAN:  Certainly.  Er ic, E-r-i-c,  
 
            3      Dolan, D-o-l-a-n.  New Enterpris e Stone and Lime  
 
            4      Company, Inc.  Do you want the s pelling on that,  
 
            5      as well? 
 
            6            MS. MCCONNELL:  No.   
 
            7            MR. DOLAN:  Good morning.  Thank you for  
 
            8      the opportunity to testify today .  My name is  
 
            9      Eric Dolan, I serve as vice pres ident of  
 
           10      corporate safety services for Ne w Enterprise  
 
           11      Stone and Lime Company, Inc.  In  this role, I  
 
           12      oversee the safety and health in terests for over  
 
           13      500 miners employed at over 35 a ctive sites  
 
           14      located within Pennsylvania and Western New York.   
 
           15      My corporation is also a long st anding member of  
 
           16      the National Stone, Sand and Gra vel Association,  
 
           17      or NSSGA, who represents the est imated 100,000  
 
           18      miners from about 150 companies.  
 
           19            I also serve on NSSGA's oc cupational safety  
 
           20      and health committee.  I will be  delivering key  
 
           21      points on behalf of the NSSGA du ring my testimony  
 
           22      this morning.  While we are conc erned about any  
 
           23      need for a rule, we acknowledge the effort put in  
 
           24      by the new Administration.  Ther e is some relief  
 
           25      in the revised workplace exams r ule proposal from  
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            1      the earlier proposal, and believ e this is a step  
 
            2      in the right direction.   
 
            3            Additionally, we have not yet taken a final  
 
            4      position on the rule.  However, we are concerned  
 
            5      with several provisions or aspec ts, upon which I  
 
            6      will briefly touch this morning.   Our industry  
 
            7      has long been committed to workp lace safety and  
 
            8      health.  This has been a guiding  principle of our  
 
            9      national association, NSSGA, for  the past two and  
 
           10      a half decades.  And this commit ment is  
 
           11      exemplified in the degree to whi ch we've reduced  
 
           12      injuries in stone, sand and grav el operations.   
 
           13            For example, the operators  within our  
 
           14      industry have reduced the injury  rate year over  
 
           15      year for the past 16 consecutive  years.  The  
 
           16      injury rate for stone, sand and gravel now stands  
 
           17      at a record low of just 1.95 inj uries per 200,000  
 
           18      hours worked.  While there are s ome interesting  
 
           19      ideas in the September proposal,  we remain  
 
           20      concerned about significant new enforcement  
 
           21      liability at a time in which our  industry  
 
           22      sector's performance has achieve d record levels  
 
           23      of injury reductions under the c urrent standard.   
 
           24      Accordingly, we are far from con vinced that a new  
 
           25      rule for workplace exams is need ed or justified.   
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            1            I will now provide an over view of eight key  
 
            2      concerns regarding the proposed rule.   
 
            3            No. 1, the timing of the e xaminations.  The  
 
            4      initial version of the rule requ ired that  
 
            5      workplace examinations be conduc ted before miners  
 
            6      begin work in that place.  MSHA has proposed to  
 
            7      amend the final rule such that e xaminations would  
 
            8      be required before work begins, or as miners  
 
            9      begin work in that place.  The p roposed amendment  
 
           10      does not provide adequate relief  for the  
 
           11      following reasons:   
 
           12            First, it continues to unn ecessarily  
 
           13      constrain when operators can con duct their  
 
           14      workplace examinations. 
 
           15            Second, operators need fle xibility to  
 
           16      conduct workplace examinations a s circumstances  
 
           17      dictate.  Shifts are not typical ly uniform at all  
 
           18      operations.  Circumstances can c hange during any  
 
           19      given shift, and the existing wo rkplace  
 
           20      examination standard provides th e necessary  
 
           21      flexibility. 
 
           22            Third, the phrase "that pl ace" in the  
 
           23      proposed amendment is unclear an d could lead to  
 
           24      confusion at the mine site.  It raises  
 
           25      uncertainty as to where specific ally one should  
 
 



 

 

 Heritage Reporting Corporation 
 (202) 628-4888 

 
                                                                      13 
 
            1      examine to cover work that is to  be done by an  
 
            2      oncoming shift.   
 
            3            And fourth, the final rule  with proposed  
 
            4      amendment leaves too much uncert ainty for  
 
            5      enforcement. 
 
            6            The second concern is docu mentation.  MSHA  
 
            7      has proposed to reduce the docum entation  
 
            8      requirement of the final rule su ch that  
 
            9      conditions that are found and pr omptly corrected  
 
           10      would no longer need to be recor ded, nor would  
 
           11      their corrections.  MSHA has adv ised that for  
 
           12      purposes of this provision, prom ptly means before  
 
           13      miners are potentially exposed t o adverse  
 
           14      conditions.   
 
           15            We do believe the proposed  amendment is an  
 
           16      improvement over the final rule,  because a number  
 
           17      of conditions typically found du ring workplace  
 
           18      examination are able to be corre cted during the  
 
           19      examination.   
 
           20            I would like to offer an i dea for the  
 
           21      Agency's consideration.  If any new workplace  
 
           22      examination standard is to take effect, MSHA  
 
           23      should consider further revising  the  
 
           24      documentation requirement such t hat conditions  
 
           25      that are corrected during the sh ift on which they  
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            1      are found should not be required  to be recorded.   
 
            2      This would further the intent of  the amendment of  
 
            3      only requiring recording of cond itions that are  
 
            4      unable to be corrected in a time ly basis.   
 
            5            Operators are also concern ed that the  
 
            6      increased documentation requirem ent will lead to  
 
            7      additional enforcement based sol ely on the  
 
            8      examination records.   
 
            9            If any new workplace exami nation standard  
 
           10      is to take effect, operators sho uld be afforded  
 
           11      maximum flexibility in the recor ding of  
 
           12      conditions and corrections, incl uding the use of  
 
           13      work orders and existing electro nic databases for  
 
           14      documentation.   
 
           15            Third concern is costs.  M SHA's accounting  
 
           16      for costs of the final rule, eve n with the  
 
           17      proposed amendments, does not ap pear to consider  
 
           18      real world consequences of the n ew regulation. 
 
           19            It is expected that some o perators will  
 
           20      need to hire additional employee s to manage the  
 
           21      requirements of any new workplac e examination  
 
           22      standard.   
 
           23            Fourth concern is notifica tion.  The final  
 
           24      rule with proposed amendments co ntinues to fail  
 
           25      to define what constitutes notif ication of  
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            1      adverse conditions to affected m iners.   
 
            2            Fifth concern is lack of b enefits.  The  
 
            3      initial workplace examination fi nal rule was not  
 
            4      predicated on any finding of uns afe work  
 
            5      practices with the existing work place examination  
 
            6      standard.  It also could not ide ntify any benefit  
 
            7      to a new workplace examination s tandard,  
 
            8      especially from a quality improv ement  
 
            9      perspective.  The proposed amend ments do nothing  
 
           10      to remedy these issues, and ther e is additional  
 
           11      concern that the initial final r ule and proposed  
 
           12      amendments could potentially hav e an adverse  
 
           13      effect on the quality of workpla ce examinations.   
 
           14            Six, vague and unclear ter ms in provisions.   
 
           15      The initial workplace examinatio n final rule  
 
           16      contained many vague and unclear  terms in  
 
           17      provisions.  The proposed amendm ents do not offer  
 
           18      any clarification of these terms .  Vague and  
 
           19      unclear terms include:   
 
           20            The term “working place”, for purposes of  
 
           21      Parts 56/57.18002(a).  It remain s troublesome  
 
           22      that MSHA appears to consider ar eas commonly  
 
           23      thought of as travelways as work ing places when  
 
           24      the existing standard already di fferentiates  
 
           25      between working place and a trav elway within 30  
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            1      C.F.R. 56/57.2.   
 
            2            The term “conditions that may adversely  
 
            3      affect safety and health” for pu rposes of parts  
 
            4      56/57.18002(a)(1).  During the c omment period,  
 
            5      preceding promulgation of the fi nal rule,  
 
            6      commenters raised that this term  was potentially  
 
            7      ambiguous, yet MSHA did not prov ide definitional  
 
            8      guidance for this term.  This is  especially  
 
            9      problematic, because examining f or conditions  
 
           10      that may adversely affect health  and safety is  
 
           11      the touchstone of the entire rul e, including the  
 
           12      changes contemplated by the prop osed amendments. 
 
           13            The term “promptly” for pu rposes of the  
 
           14      notification requirement and rem ediation  
 
           15      requirement of parts 56/57.18002 (a)(1).  This  
 
           16      term is very subjective and coul d result in  
 
           17      varying interpretations and enfo rcement.   
 
           18      Additionally, although the propo sed amendments  
 
           19      provide some guidance as to the term promptly  
 
           20      with respect to when conditions need not be  
 
           21      recorded, that guidance remains subject to  
 
           22      interpretation and requires grea ter  
 
           23      clarification.   
 
           24            Finally, the term “initiat e appropriate  
 
           25      action” for the remediation prov ision of Parts  
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            1      56/57.18002(a)(1).  This term is  also subjective  
 
            2      and could result in varying inte rpretations and  
 
            3      enforcement. 
 
            4            Seventh concern is individ ual liability.   
 
            5      Records maintained in accordance  with the  
 
            6      workplace examination standard s hould not be used  
 
            7      for the assessment of individual  liability under  
 
            8      Section 110 of the Mine Act agai nst miners who  
 
            9      perform examinations.   
 
           10            And finally, duplicate cit ations for exams  
 
           11      and conditions.  Operators are c oncerned that any  
 
           12      new workplace examination standa rd, even with the  
 
           13      proposed amendments, will more r eadily lead to  
 
           14      MSHA inspectors issuing multiple  citations for a  
 
           15      single situation; one for the co ndition, and one  
 
           16      for the examination.  Operators respectfully  
 
           17      request that MSHA ensure that ad ditional  
 
           18      enforcement not result from any revision to the  
 
           19      workplace examination standard.   
 
           20            To conclude, we will submi t formal comments  
 
           21      before the November 13th deadlin e, and thank you  
 
           22      again for the opportunity to tes tify this  
 
           23      morning. 
 
           24            MS. MCCONNELL:  Mr. Dolan,  thank you for  
 
           25      coming today, and thank you for your testimony.   
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            1      Just a couple of things, houseke eping, if you  
 
            2      could give a copy of your writte n remarks to the  
 
            3      court reporter, that would be ap preciated.  We  
 
            4      would like to also clarify one p oint regarding  
 
            5      electronic databases.  They are allowed under  
 
            6      this -- they are allowed under t he final rule.   
 
            7            I also would like to thank  you for some of  
 
            8      your recommendations in terms of  improving the  
 
            9      proposed rules, specifically on the provisions  
 
           10      that we have proposed, and we wi ll consider  
 
           11      those.  I don't have any -- I'm just going to  
 
           12      reiterate something that I alrea dy stated in my  
 
           13      testimony -- I mean, my opening statement, that  
 
           14      the final rule published in Janu ary 2017 does not  
 
           15      change any existing definitions in terms of  
 
           16      competent person, working place,  et cetera.   
 
           17            But other than that, I don 't have any  
 
           18      questions, but again, thank you for your  
 
           19      recommendations, and we will con sider those.  I  
 
           20      will turn to my colleagues, see if they have  
 
           21      anything they would like to ask.    
 
           22            MR. STRICKLIN:  I do, just  a couple of  
 
           23      informational questions I have.  You said you  
 
           24      have 500 employees.  Just how ma ny do you think  
 
           25      are competent persons by definit ion of your 500. 
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            1            MR. DOLAN:  All of them. 
 
            2            MR. STRICKLIN:  Every one of them.  So they  
 
            3      would make their own examination , they would have  
 
            4      the ability to -- 
 
            5            MR. DOLAN:  They would hav e the ability.   
 
            6            MR. STRICKLIN:  Okay.  Is that like your  
 
            7      company policy, whoever you hire  is going to  
 
            8      become a -- 
 
            9            MR. DOLAN:  For workplace examinations, we  
 
           10      do task training workplace exami nations as part  
 
           11      of our task training process, an d I am speaking  
 
           12      for my company. 
 
           13            MR. STRICKLIN:  Just one o ther question,  
 
           14      you suggested that promptly woul d mean during the  
 
           15      shift.  So in a scenario, let's say the shift  
 
           16      started at 8:00 in the morning, it was going to  
 
           17      run until 4:00.  By your suggest ion, you're  
 
           18      saying if you completed the corr ective action by  
 
           19      4:00 p.m., it wouldn't be docume nted in any book;  
 
           20      correct?   
 
           21            MR. DOLAN:  Correct, yes. 
 
           22            MS. MCCONNELL:  I am going  to follow-up on  
 
           23      Kevin's, in terms of all of your  miners are  
 
           24      competent persons, right, and th at would continue  
 
           25      under the -- that's currently un der this existing  
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            1      rule, that's in the code and tha t would be the --  
 
            2      that would be as it would be und er the January  
 
            3      2017 final rule.   
 
            4            Keeping with that idea, wh en -- how would  
 
            5      this proposed rule add additiona l -- I mean, how  
 
            6      does this proposed rule that we are now saying  
 
            7      before work or as work begins af fect or change  
 
            8      what you're currently doing?   
 
            9            MR. DOLAN:  Well, on the d ocumentation end  
 
           10      for items that would not be corr ected during the  
 
           11      shift. 
 
           12            MS. MCCONNELL:  Right now,  your miners, who  
 
           13      are competent people, would ente r into the  
 
           14      workplace under the -- right now , they enter into  
 
           15      the workplace, they conduct work place  
 
           16      examinations?   
 
           17            MR. DOLAN:  At some point during the course  
 
           18      of the shift. 
 
           19            MS. MCCONNELL:  But it's n ot as they start  
 
           20      work?   
 
           21            MR. DOLAN:  Some may be to wards the end of  
 
           22      the shift. 
 
           23            MS. MCCONNELL:  Some of yo ur competent  
 
           24      people conduct the workplace exa mination at the  
 
           25      end of the shift?   
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            1            MR. DOLAN:  Yes. 
 
            2            MS. MCCONNELL:  And do you  do -- why do you  
 
            3      do that?  Is that to -- is that because like for  
 
            4      the incoming shift?   
 
            5            MR. DOLAN:  For the incomi ng shift or next  
 
            6      day, we are prepared for the nex t day. 
 
            7            MS. MCCONNELL:  Okay.  I d on't have  
 
            8      anything else.  Thank you, Mr. D olan. 
 
            9            Our next speaker is Ms. Jo sie Gaskey.   
 
           10      Ms. Gaskey, please state your na me for the record  
 
           11      and spell your name, as well as your  
 
           12      organization.  I don't think you  have to spell  
 
           13      out the organization. 
 
           14            MS. GASKEY:  I handed her testimony. 
 
           15            MS. MCCONNELL:  Great. 
 
           16            MS. GASKEY:  Good morning.   We want to  
 
           17      thank you for the opportunity to  present our  
 
           18      comments, and we acknowledge and  appreciate your  
 
           19      efforts to work with the industr y.  My name is  
 
           20      Josie Gaskey, and I am the direc tor of  
 
           21      environmental, safety and health  for the  
 
           22      Pennsylvania Aggregates and Conc rete Association,  
 
           23      PACA.   
 
           24            PACA represents broad inte rests of over 200  
 
           25      member aggregates, cement and co ncrete companies,  
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            1      and companies that support these  industries,  
 
            2      including equipment manufacturer s, dealers,  
 
            3      consultants and service provider s in the  
 
            4      Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.  W e have not taken  
 
            5      a final position on this ruling yet.   
 
            6            The aggregate producers in  Pennsylvania,  
 
            7      many of whom are third, fourth a nd fifth  
 
            8      generation families, are highly committed to  
 
            9      workplace safety and health.  Sa fety is our  
 
           10      family business.   
 
           11            We are concerned about the  workplace exam  
 
           12      proposed rule, because we are un sure of the  
 
           13      justification that the proposed rule will  
 
           14      actually improve safety.  MSHA's  own data  
 
           15      supports this statement.  Attach ed to the back of  
 
           16      my testimony, you will find an M SHA graph  
 
           17      depicting fatality and all injur y rates from the  
 
           18      year 1977 through 2015.   
 
           19            In 2015, the metal and non metal mine  
 
           20      industry injury rate reached an all-time low.   
 
           21      Obviously, we feel we are doing something  
 
           22      correctly, and we can see no nee d for any change.   
 
           23      Furthermore, the initial workpla ce exam proposed  
 
           24      rule wasn't based on any finding  of unsafe work  
 
           25      practices of the existing workpl ace exam  
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            1      standard.   
 
            2            The current standard gives  an operator the  
 
            3      flexibility, as well as the resp onsibility, to  
 
            4      establish exams that are effecti ve for a  
 
            5      particular workplace.  We are co ncerned that  
 
            6      under the proposed rule, the tim ing of exams does  
 
            7      not allow the flexibility the op erators need to  
 
            8      conduct workplace exams as speci fic circumstances  
 
            9      dictate.  The proposed amendment  indicates exams  
 
           10      would be required before work be gins, or as  
 
           11      miners begin work in that place.   In some of our  
 
           12      facilities, there are only two s upervisors on the  
 
           13      first shift, and they need to ex amine maybe eight  
 
           14      workplaces.  On the second or th ird shift, there  
 
           15      may be only one supervisor and e ight workers.   
 
           16      The proposed rule would require some operators to  
 
           17      hire additional personnel.  Oper ators need  
 
           18      the flexibility to conduct workp lace exams as  
 
           19      circumstances dictate, with comp etent personnel  
 
           20      that includes trained supervisor s and workers.   
 
           21      MSHA should consider hourly mine rs as competent  
 
           22      persons, if they are listed in c ompany training  
 
           23      plans and have been provided the  appropriate  
 
           24      training in a list of various ta sks. 
 
           25            We understand, and I heard  what you  
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            1      addressed with Mr. Dolan.  Furth ermore, we are  
 
            2      unsure that the proposed rule co mplies with the  
 
            3      letter and spirit of executive o rders from both  
 
            4      President Trump and former Presi dent Obama to  
 
            5      consider regulatory approaches t hat reduce the  
 
            6      burden of regulation, while main taining  
 
            7      flexibility and freedom of choic e.   
 
            8            We are also concerned with  the potential  
 
            9      for enforcement personnel to iss ue multiple  
 
           10      citations for a single situation ; that is, one  
 
           11      citation for the condition itsel f, and then one  
 
           12      citation for the workplace exam.   We request that  
 
           13      MSHA ensure that no additional e nforcement  
 
           14      results from revisions -- that t here are no  
 
           15      additional enforcement results f or revisions to  
 
           16      the workplace exam rule.   
 
           17            We foresee challenges with  the proposed  
 
           18      rule due to potential vague term s and provisions  
 
           19      and request clarifications of th ese.  The term  
 
           20      “working place”, the existing st andard  
 
           21      differentiates between a working  place and a  
 
           22      travelway, and the proposed rule  we feel should  
 
           23      clearly differentiate between a working place and  
 
           24      travelway.  The term “conditions  that may  
 
           25      adversely affect safety and heal th”, we are  
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            1      requesting that you provide a cl ear definition  
 
            2      for this term, because we believ e this is the  
 
            3      foundation of MSHA rules, as wel l as the proposed  
 
            4      changes.   
 
            5            We also have concerns rega rding enforcement  
 
            6      interpretations of words, as you  have heard from  
 
            7      Eric, such as “promptly” and “in itiate appropriate  
 
            8      action”.  These terms, again, ne ed to be defined  
 
            9      with specific -- with sufficient  specificity to  
 
           10      provide clear, consistent guidan ce for both MSHA  
 
           11      enforcement personnel and our op erators.   
 
           12            We will be submitting writ ten comments in  
 
           13      coordination with NSSGA, and we support their  
 
           14      comments.  We look forward to wo rking together  
 
           15      with MSHA and other stakeholders  in ironing out  
 
           16      the details over the next severa l months.   
 
           17            Thank you. 
 
           18            MS. MCCONNELL:  Thank you,  Ms. Gaskey, and  
 
           19      thank you for your testimony, an d thank you for  
 
           20      your participation in today's he aring.  And I  
 
           21      also want to reconfirm, you know , a conversation  
 
           22      that you and I had, that yes, we  will, as we --  
 
           23      prior to the June 2018 date, we will be working  
 
           24      with our stakeholders to ensure that guidance,  
 
           25      information and training materia ls are provided  
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            1      so that everyone has a clear und erstanding on the  
 
            2      requirements of the final rule, and we will be  
 
            3      reaching out to all stakeholders . 
 
            4            MS. GASKEY:  On behalf of PACA, we truly  
 
            5      appreciate that.  Thank you. 
 
            6            MS. MCCONNELL:  Did you gu ys have anything?   
 
            7            MR. STRICKLIN:  I do not. 
 
            8            MR. MANTEL:  I do not.  Th ank you. 
 
            9            MS. MCCONNELL:  Mr. Julio Folhadella.    
 
           10      Mr. Folhadella, would you please  state your name  
 
           11      and spell your name for our cour t reporter?   
 
           12            MR. FOLHADELLA:  Okay.  My  name is Julio  
 
           13      Folhadella, J-u-l-i-o, F-o-l-h-a -d-e-l-l-a.  I  
 
           14      work for Buzzi Unicem, it's a ce ment group in  
 
           15      Lehigh Valley.  We have about te n facilities in  
 
           16      the United States, eight for cem ent production  
 
           17      and two for fuel production.  I have been working  
 
           18      in the cement business for 25 ye ars, and the cement  
 
           19      business is a little bit differe nt from a quarry.   
 
           20            We have a quarry, of cours e we mine  
 
           21      limestone, our limestone is mate rial for the cement  
 
           22      business, and we have been discu ssing this change  
 
           23      at the corporate level in our or ganization, and  
 
           24      we have some doubts.   
 
           25            First of all, and for me t oday, it's a  
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            1      little bit more clear, but we ha ve doubts about  
 
            2      who is the competent person to d o the  
 
            3      inspections.  Because at the beg inning, we were  
 
            4      talking about the supervision, m anagement, and we  
 
            5      put out ideas saying it could be  the supervisor or  
 
            6      a competent person.  That's not division that the  
 
            7      union has about the proposal.  T he union  
 
            8      understands that the proposal is  just for  
 
            9      management, and only management is in charge of  
 
           10      those inspections.   
 
           11            If we don't clarify that a  competent person  
 
           12      could be a miner, this rule is g oing to be  
 
           13      impossible to implement in any c ement plant in  
 
           14      the United States, not only in m y organization.   
 
           15      We have a maintenance department , just as an  
 
           16      example.  I have 30 miners worki ng in the  
 
           17      maintenance department, and I ha ve three  
 
           18      supervisors, more or less ten mi ners per  
 
           19      supervisor.  We have a maintenan ce assistant that  
 
           20      prints all the work orders and a ll the services  
 
           21      that the department has to work on that day.   
 
           22      Every day in the morning, we hav e a safety daily  
 
           23      talk.  It's mandatory, the super visor talks with  
 
           24      all his crew about safety.   
 
           25            Based on the services, the  supervisor gives  
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            1      an orientation regarding safety for all of the  
 
            2      employees, and they send the guy s basically to do  
 
            3      the job in the fields.  And it's  going to be  
 
            4      impossible, first of all, to pre dict to the day  
 
            5      before what kind of change we ha ve in our  
 
            6      schedule for maintenance to do t he inspections in  
 
            7      advance, and also, at that momen t, it's going to  
 
            8      be impossible for the supervisor  to send his crew  
 
            9      to work in the field and being t here before they  
 
           10      start work.   
 
           11            So if we don't qualify the  miners to be  
 
           12      this competent person and they h ave to do the  
 
           13      inspection when they get at the point, it's not  
 
           14      going to be -- we are not going to be able to  
 
           15      permit this rule. 
 
           16            MS. MCCONNELL:  Mr. Folhad ella, I want to  
 
           17      give you an opportunity to finis h your testimony,  
 
           18      but I just feel like I need to i nterject now.  Is  
 
           19      that okay?  Just to clarify, thi s proposed rule,  
 
           20      nor does the January 2017 rule, change the  
 
           21      definition of competent person.  If your miners  
 
           22      are competent people and are con ducting their own  
 
           23      workplace examinations, that wou ld continue under  
 
           24      the January 2017 rule.   
 
           25            We are not requiring that the competent  
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            1      person be a manager or a supervi sor or a foreman.   
 
            2      So whatever you are currently do ing in terms of  
 
            3      identifying competent people, co nducting  
 
            4      workplace examinations, that wou ld continue. 
 
            5            MR. FOLHADELLA:  Thank you , very much. 
 
            6            MS. MCCONNELL:  More than welcome.  That  
 
            7      was it?   
 
            8            MR. FOLHADELLA:  That's it .  I think that's  
 
            9      it, if we can qualify --  
 
           10            MS. MCCONNELL:  And I thin k I hear that --  
 
           11      no, I know we hear that need to clarify that we  
 
           12      are not changing the --  
 
           13            MR. FOLHADELLA:  Not manag ement.  A miner  
 
           14      can be qualified as a competent person?   
 
           15            MS. MCCONNELL:  If your mi ners are  
 
           16      currently competent people, they  continue to be  
 
           17      competent people. 
 
           18            MR. FOLHADELLA:  Okay.  Th ey are.  That's  
 
           19      good for me.  Thank you.  Thank you for your time  
 
           20      and your patience. 
 
           21            MS. MCCONNELL:  Thank you for coming.  Is  
 
           22      there anyone else that would lik e to speak?  That  
 
           23      was our last request.   
 
           24            Please state your name, sp ell your name and  
 
           25      your organization. 
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            1            MR. MIRANDA:  Good morning , my name is  
 
            2      Ernest Miranda, E-r-n-e-s-t, M-i -r-a-n-d-a, and I  
 
            3      am with Golder Associates.  The comment I would  
 
            4      like to make is actually more of  a request.  Over  
 
            5      the past year, I have had the op portunity to  
 
            6      train and educate our work force  with Golder  
 
            7      Associates on the upcoming chang e, and it's been  
 
            8      great because it's given me some  feedback that I  
 
            9      think needs to be included in to day's hearing so  
 
           10      that it be given consideration f or potential  
 
           11      training on the training materia l for inspectors  
 
           12      and such.   
 
           13            But this clarification nee ded, one of the  
 
           14      questions came up was that we as  consultants,  
 
           15      contractors, we are often on a m ine site for a  
 
           16      limited basis.  We may show up f or a couple of  
 
           17      days, provide guidance and work hand-in-hand with  
 
           18      our client, and then leave.  And  the question  
 
           19      that was presented to me was tha t if we are on a  
 
           20      mine site and we, in our work ar ea, note a hazard  
 
           21      that is the client's responsibil ity, not ours,  
 
           22      say for example there was missin g guarding on a  
 
           23      conveyer system and we notated o n our workplace  
 
           24      examination form, is the expecta tion then that we  
 
           25      maintain that record for the per iod of one year?   
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            1            And I know in the previous  proposed change,  
 
            2      the date when the work was compl eted needed to be  
 
            3      notated, and they said if we hav e left and that  
 
            4      condition has not been corrected , how do we go  
 
            5      about maintaining -- properly ma intaining that  
 
            6      record according to the proposed  regulation?  And  
 
            7      my initial thought was, and the feedback I  
 
            8      provided was that we identify on  the record whom  
 
            9      of our client representative we informed of the  
 
           10      adverse condition, and the date and time that we  
 
           11      did so, which would essentially close that out  
 
           12      for us since we don't have the - - bear the  
 
           13      responsibility of correcting or repairing.   
 
           14            And subsequently, I have h ad opportunity to  
 
           15      talk with several MSHA individua ls through  
 
           16      conferences and such, and there seemed to be kind  
 
           17      of, well, I don't know, that sou nds right, but we  
 
           18      are not quite sure.  And so I am  seeking that  
 
           19      there be some kind of clarificat ion on the  
 
           20      expectation on the behalf of con tractors and  
 
           21      consultants on their responsibil ities, because it  
 
           22      is vague, and it's important tha t we are in  
 
           23      compliance, because the mining i ndustry is the  
 
           24      basis for our work, and we want to make sure that  
 
           25      we are doing the right thing.   
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            1            We have certainly instruct ed our employees  
 
            2      that if there is that hazard, to  immediately  
 
            3      withdraw until that issue is cor rected or if they  
 
            4      deem that it is safe.  So we hav e addressed that  
 
            5      part, but as far as the record k eeping issue,  
 
            6      there is that concern on how we can make sure  
 
            7      that we are in compliance. 
 
            8            MS. MCCONNELL:  Do you min d if I just -- I  
 
            9      just need a little bit more back ground.  I think  
 
           10      this is the first time I have he ard this  
 
           11      scenario, that a contractor does  a workplace  
 
           12      examination for an operator.  Co uld you give me a  
 
           13      little bit of background in term s of what your  
 
           14      company would do for an operator  in terms of  
 
           15      maintaining -- creating the reco rd, maintaining  
 
           16      the record?   
 
           17            MR. MIRANDA:  Certainly.  We don't -- for  
 
           18      clarification, we do not do the workplace  
 
           19      examination on behalf of the ope rator, but we  
 
           20      will be on an operator's propert y, and because  
 
           21      our people are deemed competent,  they are left to  
 
           22      be -- allowed to be left alone t o conduct their  
 
           23      work.  So it is our expectation and our  
 
           24      requirement within Golder that e very person do a  
 
           25      workplace examination. 
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            1            MS. MCCONNELL:  I see.  So  now I  
 
            2      understand.  You have staff that  are performing  
 
            3      work tasks at --  
 
            4            MR. MIRANDA:  Yes, that is  correct. 
 
            5            MS. MCCONNELL:  And they a re doing their  
 
            6      workplace examination?   
 
            7            MR. MIRANDA:  Exactly.  An d there is times  
 
            8      where we are working adjacent to  a facility or a  
 
            9      piece of equipment that we may n ote a hazard, and  
 
           10      we -- our people are good on not ating that, but  
 
           11      they are saying how long do we k eep that record  
 
           12      open?  Is it a requirement that we maintain  
 
           13      contact with the client to make sure that they  
 
           14      corrected it, and that was -- th at popped in my  
 
           15      response is that our requirement  should be that  
 
           16      we notify the client of the haza rd and note who  
 
           17      was contacted and the date and t ime it was done,  
 
           18      because we have no control over how they choose  
 
           19      to correct it. 
 
           20            MS. MCCONNELL:  Okay.  I w ould appreciate  
 
           21      if you provided some written com ments to the  
 
           22      record for our consideration in terms of adding  
 
           23      that clarifying language, that w ould be helpful.   
 
           24            Kevin, did you have anythi ng?   
 
           25            MR. STRICKLIN:  Well, I gu ess I have got an  
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            1      opinion about that, and I guess it's -- Ernest,  
 
            2      it would be the mine operator's responsibility to  
 
            3      maintain that record, and also g et the condition  
 
            4      corrected.  Because in my scenar io, you may be  
 
            5      there today, but tomorrow, there  may be someone  
 
            6      else there, and someone has to h ave the holistic  
 
            7      safety and health of the mine un der their  
 
            8      jurisdiction, and that would be the mine  
 
            9      operator.   
 
           10            I think what you're doing is correct, give  
 
           11      them a copy of it.  If it was me  and I was a  
 
           12      contractor, I would keep a copy of everything I  
 
           13      gave him, naturally, but it woul d be the mine  
 
           14      operator's responsibility to car ry it in a book  
 
           15      and make sure that it's correcte d before anybody  
 
           16      else works in that area.   
 
           17            Naturally, I think you kno w that if you  
 
           18      find a hazard and -- while your contracting  
 
           19      group may not be able to correct  it, you still  
 
           20      need to get away from that hazar d.   
 
           21            MR. MIRANDA:  Yes, and tha nk you for that,  
 
           22      I am in total agreement, and tha t's the approach  
 
           23      we have been taking.  In fact, m y instruction was  
 
           24      that if a client requires that w e use their  
 
           25      workplace examination form rathe r than ours, or  
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            1      we do hand over a form to identi fy to them a  
 
            2      hazard, that we maintain a copy either through a  
 
            3      photograph of the form prior to handing it out,  
 
            4      because a lot of times we are ou t in the middle  
 
            5      of the field, out in the drill s ite, whatever,  
 
            6      and we don't have access to a co pier, but I said  
 
            7      take a picture of it for documen tation and  
 
            8      maintain that. 
 
            9            MR. STRICKLIN:  We see eve rything from 500  
 
           10      miners without any contractors o n the property,  
 
           11      to one mine operator and 150 con tractors.  But  
 
           12      it's always the mine operator's responsibility to  
 
           13      correct the condition.   
 
           14            MR. MIRANDA:  That would b e correct.  That  
 
           15      is all.   
 
           16            Thank you, very much. 
 
           17            MS. MCCONNELL:  Thank you.   Anyone else  
 
           18      like to speak?  I think what we are going to do  
 
           19      is I am going to move up my -- I  am not going to  
 
           20      close the hearing, because I am going to take a  
 
           21      break, just to make sure if anyo ne else wanted to  
 
           22      come and talk, so that if you al l would like to  
 
           23      go, I would like to just make a few concluding  
 
           24      remarks prior to concluding the hearing, if that  
 
           25      makes sense.   
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            1            One of the things I would like to mention  
 
            2      is the fact that MSHA -- I would  like to mention  
 
            3      MSHA's efforts to respond to Exe cutive Order  
 
            4      13777, which is enforcing the Re gulatory Reform  
 
            5      Agenda, and that Executive Order  directs each  
 
            6      Federal agency to evaluate exist ing regulations  
 
            7      and make recommendations regardi ng their repeal,  
 
            8      replacement or modification cons istent with law.   
 
            9            To comply with this Execut ive Order, we are  
 
           10      seeking stakeholders' assistance  to help us  
 
           11      identify and evaluate existing r egulations that  
 
           12      could potentially be removed, re vised or  
 
           13      streamlined, while not reducing protections for  
 
           14      miners.  MSHA considers early pu blic  
 
           15      participation in the regulatory reform process to  
 
           16      be particularly important for th e mining  
 
           17      community to present their views  and  
 
           18      recommendations, information, da ta, et cetera,  
 
           19      including economic and technolog ical feasibility.   
 
           20            We have -- we make -- we g enerally make  
 
           21      this request at all stakeholder meetings,  
 
           22      conferences, and we are doing so  here today, and  
 
           23      to help facilitate this conversa tion initially,  
 
           24      we have placed an e-mail address  on our main web  
 
           25      page.  It's under the Spotlight section of  
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            1      msha.gov.  I would read out the e-mail address,  
 
            2      but it's like with any e-mail ad dress, it's way  
 
            3      too long, and it would be not ve ry meaningful.   
 
            4      So I would suggest go to msha.go v, main home page  
 
            5      under Spotlight, and you'll see a link to an  
 
            6      e-mail address to send any kind of  
 
            7      recommendation.  This is initial  conversation,  
 
            8      this does not preclude any more formal discussions  
 
            9      that we will have with our stake holder community  
 
           10      in the form of a Federal Registe r notice,  
 
           11      requests for information, this i s just something  
 
           12      to start the conversation.   
 
           13            We will be having stakehol der meetings to  
 
           14      further have that dialogue on ad dressing  
 
           15      Executive Order 13777.  We were hoping that if we  
 
           16      had this initial conversation on  some ideas, it  
 
           17      will give us a good starting pla ce when we do  
 
           18      have those meetings.   
 
           19            And I would also like to v erify, too, that  
 
           20      we published the final rule that  extended the  
 
           21      effective date of the January 20 17 to June 2018,  
 
           22      and we will be having -- working  with  
 
           23      stakeholders to develop material s, FAQs, and we  
 
           24      will be holding stakeholder meet ings on that  
 
           25      issue, as well.  This is MSHA's traditional way  
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            1      of rolling out a final rule, and  that will be our  
 
            2      way for this one, as well.  We w ill be reaching  
 
            3      out to the stakeholder community  as we develop  
 
            4      these FAQs and materials and wor king with all  
 
            5      stakeholders in their developmen t.   
 
            6            With that, I am going to t ake a break and  
 
            7      see if anyone wanders in or if t here is any other  
 
            8      comments that you all would like  to make.  It's  
 
            9      9:47, I am thinking 10:30, and i f anyone wants to  
 
           10      say anything else, we will recon vene. 
 
           11            (Recess taken.) 
 
           12            MS. MCCONNELL:  So it's 10 :30, and so we  
 
           13      are going to re-open the hearing .  And I see that  
 
           14      there are -- well, I ask, is the re anyone else  
 
           15      who would like to make any addit ional remarks?   
 
           16            So since there is no one e lse, at this  
 
           17      time, I would like to thank ever yone who  
 
           18      participated in this public hear ing, and our  
 
           19      hearing is now concluded. 
 
           20                       - - - 
 
           21            (Whereupon, at 10:30 a.m.,  the  
 
           22      public hearing was adjourned.) 
 
           23                       - - - 
 
           24 
 
           25 
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            1                C-E-R-T-I-F-I-C-A-T-E 
 
            2        I, Jenna Nicole Freund, the un dersigned, do  
 
            3  hereby certify that the foregoing th irty-eight (38)  
 
            4  pages are a true and correct transcr ipt of my  
 
            5  stenotypy notes taken of the Public Hearings on  
 
            6  Examinations of Working Places in Me tal and Nonmetal  
 
            7  Mines, Proposed Rule, held at the Wy ndham Pittsburgh 
 
            8  University Center, Schenley Ballroom , 100 Lytton Avenue,  
 
            9  Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15213, on T hursday,  
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Pennsylva nla Aggregates and Concrete Association

Public Comment
Josie Gaskey - PA Aggregates and Concrete Association

Before the Mine Safety and Health Administration
regarding Examinations of Working Places in Metal and Nonmetal Mines

Wyndham Pittsburgh University Center
November 2, 2017

Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity to present our comments and we

acknowledge your efforts to work with industry. My name is Josie Gaskey and I'm Director

of Environmental, Safety and Health for the Pennsylvania Aggregates and Concrete

Association (PACA).

PACA represents the broad interests of over 200 member aggregates, cement and

concrete companies, and companies supporting these industries (equipment manufacturers,

dealers, consultants, and service providers) in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

The aggregate producers in Pennsylvania, many of whom are 3~d, 4tn and 5th family

generation companies, are highly committed to workplace safety and health. Safety is our

family business.

We are concerned about the workplace exam proposed rule because we do not see

the need or justification or that the proposed rule will improve safety. MSHA's own data

supports this statement. Attached to the back of my testimony, you will find an MSHA graph

depicting fatality and all-injury rates from the year 1977-2015. In 2015, the metal nonmetal

mine industry injury rate reached an all-time low. Obviously, we are doing something right

and we can see no benefit to a new workplace exam standard. Furthermore, the initial

workplace exam proposed rule was not based on any finding of unsafe work practices of the

existing workplace exam standard.



The current standard gives an operator the flexibility, as well as the responsibility, to

establish exams that are effective for a particular workplace. We are concerned that under

the proposed rule, the timing of exams does not allow the flexibility the operators need to

conduct workplace exams as specific circumstances dictate. The proposed amendment

indicates exams would be required "before work begins or as miners begin work in that

place." In some of our facilities, there are only two supervisors on the first shift and they

need to examine for example, eight workplaces. On second or third shifts, there may only

be one supervisor and eight workers. The proposed rule would require some operators to

hire additional personnel. Operators need the flexibility to conduct workplace exams as

circumstances dictate, with competent personnel that includes trained supervisors and

workers. MSHA must consider hourly miners as competent persons, if they are listed in

company training plan and have been provided training in a list of various tasks. MSHA

cannot place the entire responsibility for workplace exams on supervisors only.

Furthermore, this portion of the proposed rule violates the spirit and letter of

Executive Orders, from both President Trump and former President Obama, to consider

regulatory approaches that reduce the burden of regulation while maintaining flexibility and

freedom of choice. We request this remain unchanged in the proposed rule.

We are also concerned with the potential for enforcement personnel to issue multiple

citations for a single situation, i.e., one for the condition itself and one for the workplace

examination. We request that MSHA ensure that no additional enforcement results from

revisions to the workplace exam rule.

We foresee challenges with the proposed rule due to vague and imprecise terms and

provisions with no clarification. For example, the term "working place." (56/57.18002(a))

The existing standard differentiates between a "working place" and a "travel-way". It

appears in the proposed rule that MSHA considers areas commonly thought of as travel-ways

as a "working place". The proposed rule should clearly differentiate between a "working

place" and a "travel-way".
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The term "conditions that may adversely affect safety and health."

(56/57.18002(a)(1)) We request MSHA provide a clear definition for this term, as this is the

foundation of MSHA rules, as well as the proposed changes.

We have concerns regarding enforcement interpretations of words such as "promptly"

and "initiate appropriate action". These terms need to be defined with sufficient specificity

as to provide clear, consistent guidance for both enforcement personnel and the operators.

We will be submitting written comments in coordination with the National Stone,

Sand ~t Gravel Association and support their comments.

Thank you.
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